
PLANNING AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE 
 

Tuesday, 15 December 2015  
 

Minutes of the meeting of the Planning and Transportation Committee held at 
the Guildhall EC2 at 10.30 am 

 
Present 
 
Members: 
Michael Welbank (Chairman) 
Marianne Fredericks (Deputy Chairman) 
Oliver Lodge 
Randall Anderson 
Alex Bain-Stewart 
Revd Dr Martin Dudley 
Emma Edhem 
Alderman Peter Estlin 
George Gillon 
Graeme Harrower 
Deputy Brian Harris 
Gregory Jones QC 
 

Alderman Professor Michael Mainelli 
Paul Martinelli 
Brian Mooney 
Sylvia Moys 
Graham Packham 
Deputy Henry Pollard 
Alderman William Russell 
James de Sausmarez 
Tom Sleigh 
Graeme Smith 
Patrick Streeter 
 

 
Officers: 
Simon Murrells - Assistant Town Clerk 

Katie Odling - Town Clerk's Department 

Sabina Johal - Town Clerk's Department 

Simon Owen - Chamberlain's Department 

Paul Nagle - Chamberlain's Department 

Deborah Cluett - Comptroller and City Solicitor's Department 

Carolyn Dwyer - Director of Built Environment 

Annie Hampson - Department of the Built Environment 

Steve Presland - Department of the Built Environment 

Paul Beckett - Department of the Built Environment 

Ted Rayment - Department of the Built Environment 

Kay English - Department of the Built Environment 

Elisabeth Hannah - Department of the Built Environment 

Jon Averns - Markets & Consumer Protection Department 

Alison Hurley - City Surveyor's Department 

Roger Adams - City Surveyor's Department 

Iain Simmons - Department of the Built Environment 

Sam Cook - Remembrancer's Department 

Paul Barnard - Detective Superintendent, City of London Police 

Alan Rickwood - City of London Police 

 
 



1. APOLOGIES  
Apologies for absence were received from Peter Dunphy, Sophie Anne 
Fernandes, Deputy Bill Fraser, Alderman Timothy Hailes, Christopher Hayward, 
Deputy Henry Jones, Deputy Alastair Moss, Judith Pleasance, Angela Starling 
and Deputy James Thompson 
 

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN 
RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA  
There were none. 
 

3. MINUTES  
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 17 November 2015 be 
approved. 
 

4. TOWN PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS  
The Committee received a report of the Chief Planning Officer and 
Development Director in respect of the development and advertisement 
applications dealt with under delegated authority. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 

5. VALID APPLICATIONS LIST FOR COMMITTEE  
The Committee received a report of the Chief Planning Officer and 
Development Director which provides details of valid planning applications 
received by the department since last meeting. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 

6. REPORTS RELATIVE TO PLANNING APPLICATIONS  
 
6.1 120 Moorgate London EC2M 6UR  
 
Proposal: Erection of a building to comprise office (Use Class B1 use) and 
retail (Classes A1 - A3 use) floorspace with associated parking, servicing and 
plant and retained bank (Class A2) at basement, ground floor and first floor 
(total GEA 18,457sq.m, height 56.28m AOD). This is a revision (received on 
21st September 2015) to the 2011 scheme (11/00231/FULMAJ) proposing a 
reduction in building volume by stepping back the rear facade onto South Place 
Mews at 7th to 10th floor levels. 
 
Registered Plan No.: 11/00231/FULMAJ 
 
The Chief Planning Officer detailed site and surrounding information to 
Members. 
 
The Committee discussed the planning application which was submitted in 
2011 which did not receive full permission because a S106 Agreement was not 
signed.  The application being considered at this meeting was therefore an 
amended version of that considered in 2011. 
 



Upon being put to the vote the application was approved. 
 
Vote: 13 in favour, 1 against and 4 abstentions. 
 
RESOLVED – That, 

a) the Chief Planning Officer be authorised to determine the above 
application for the above proposal in accordance with the details set out 
in the attached schedule subject to the following –  

- planning obligations and other agreements being entered into 
under Section 106 of the Town & Country Planning Act 1990 
and Section 278 of the Highway Act 1980 in respect of those 
matters set out in the report, the decision notice not to be 
issued until the Section 106 obligations have been executed; 

b) Officers be instructed to negotiate and execute obligations in respect of 
those matters set out in "Planning Obligations" under Section 106 and 
any necessary agreements under Section 278 of the Highway Act 1980. 
 

6.2 Guildhall Yard London EC2P 2EJ  
 
Proposal: Use of the Guildhall Yard for up to 15 markets and 40 events not 
ancillary to the function of the Corporation of London per year. 
 
Registered Plan No.: 15/00748/FULLR3 
 
The Chief Planning Officer detailed site and surrounding information to 
Members. 
 
Upon being put to the vote the application was approved. 
 
Vote: 18 in favour, 0 against, 0 abstentions.  
 
RESOLVED - That planning permission be granted in accordance with details 
set out in the schedule. 
 

7. CITY OF LONDON AIR QUALITY STRATEGY 2015 - 2020 - UPDATE  
The Committee received a report of the Director of Markets and Consumer 
Protection regarding the City of London Air Quality Strategy 2015 – 2020. 
 
Some Members were concerned with the level of air pollution around Smithfield 
Market.  The Port Health and Public Protection Director advised that air quality 
monitors had been installed in the area.  The results from air quality monitors 
throughout the City of London would be included in future air quality update 
reports. 
 
A Member commented on the need to encourage pedestrianisation and utilise 
the City of London Corporation’s connections with London Boroughs to improve 
air quality London wide.  He added that the reduction of air pollution in the City 
would not push the problem towards our neighbours as they could also 
pedestrianise until the pollution was dispatched further afield. 
 



In response to a question, Members were informed that Fixed Penalty Notices 
could be issued to drivers who leave engines idling when parked.  However, no 
local authority has been able to issue a Fixed Penalty Notice for this offence to 
date because a penalty would only be issued if a driver refused to turn an 
engine off when asked, which had not happened.  Members noted that a 
considerable amount of work is being done to deter drivers from leaving their 
engines running. 
 
The Director of the Built Environment confirmed that provision of electric 
charging sockets was being considered in consultation with Transport for 
London. 
 
A further briefing on Air Quality was suggested by a Member. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 

8. REPORTS OF THE DIRECTOR OF THE BUILT ENVIRONMENT  
 
8.1 Anti-terrorism regulation order (ATTRO)  
 
The Committee considered a report of Director of the Built Environment 
concerning the Anti- Terrorism Traffic Regulation Order (ATTRO).  
 
The Detective Superintendent, City of London Police advised Members that 
these types of orders had previously been used for events such as Party 
Political conferences; however, this was the first contingent ATTRO and not 
something that would be used without thorough consideration. 
 
RESOLVED – That, 

a) the proposal for the City ATTRO be approved in principle, subject to 
the applicable statutory processes; 

b) the Director of the Built Environment or her delegated officer be 
authorised to carry out consultation and publication of Notice of the 
proposal to make the City ATTRO; 

c) the Director of the Built Environment or her delegated officer be 
authorised to evaluate all responses to the consultation and Notice 
and, if there were no unresolved objections, to determine whether or 
not to proceed to make the City ATTRO and carry out all associated 
statutory processes; 

d) in the event of there being unresolved objections to the proposal to 
make the City ATTRO, these be reported to the Planning and 
Transportation Committee, for that Committee to determine the next 
step; 

e) authority be delegated to the Town Clerk in consultation with the 
Chairman and Deputy Chairman to agree the proposed Protocol; 

f) in the event of  TfL agreeing to their roads in the City being included in 
the City ATTRO, and/or any neighbouring traffic authorities agreeing to 
their boundary roads with the City being included in the City ATTRO, 
(a) the Comptroller and City Solicitor or his delegated officer be 
authorised to enter into any necessary agreements under Section 101 



of the Local Government Act 1972 (or other joint working agreements) 
with TfL and/or neighbouring traffic authorities; and  (b) the Director of 
the Built Environment or her delegated officer be authorised to amend 
the ATTRO to include TfL roads and/or boundary roads with 
neighbouring traffic authorities, as the relevant traffic authorities may 
agree; and 

g) the use of the ATTRO be reviewed annually. 
 

8.2 Towards a City Freight Strategy - Interim Report  
 
The Committee considered a report of the Director of the Built Environment 
regarding the City Freight Strategy. 
 
RESOLVED – That, 

a) the following objective be approved as the basis of the City’s interim  
freight strategy - ‘To reduce the number of freight and delivery vehicles 
on the City’s streets, particularly at peak times, whilst still allowing the 
City to flourish’; 

b) the 4Rs approach (Reduce, Re-time, Re-route and Re-mode) be 
adopted as the basis for reducing the impact of freight on the City; 

c) officers be authorised to proceed with the development and 
implementation of the policy and strategy measures described in this 
report and the appended action plan in respect of consolidation, 
delivery and servicing plans, re-timing initiatives and stakeholder 
engagement; and 

d) the interim strategy be reviewed when TfL’s London-wide freight 
strategy is published. 
 

8.3 Body Worn Cameras (Bodycams): Civil Enforcement Officers 
(Parking)  

 

The Committee received a report of the Director of the Build Environment 
regarding Body Worn Cameras (Bodycams) in relation to Civil Enforcement 
Officers (Parking). 

 

RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
8.4 Local Development Scheme 2015  
 
The Committee considered a report of the Director of the Built Environment 
concerning the Local Development Scheme 2015. 
 
RESOLVED – That 

a) the updated Local Development Scheme be approve for publication; and 
b) the updated Local Development Scheme be effective from 15 December 

2015. 
 
 
 
 



8.5 Response to the Mayor’s public consultation on the Draft Central 
Activities Zone Supplementary Planning Guidance  

 
The Committee considered a report of the Director of the Built Environment 
regarding the Response to the Mayor’s Public Consultation on the Draft Central 
Activities Zone Supplementary Planning Guidance. 
 
RESOLVED – That, 

a) the draft SPG and its overall approach to supporting the City as a 
strategically important, globally orientated financial and business 
services centre be approved; and 

b) the response contained in this report and the more detailed 
comments set out in Appendix 1 as the City Corporation’s formal 
response to the Mayor of London’s draft Central Activities Zone 
Supplementary Planning Guidance be approved.  
 

8.6 Update on Office to Residential Permitted Development Rights and 
City of London Exemption  

 
The Committee received a report of the Director of Built Environments which 
provided an update on Office to Residential Permitted Development Rights and 
City of London Exemption. 
 
RESOLVED – That the proposed changes to national permitted development 
rights outlined in the report and the need for the City Corporation to seek a local 
article 4 direction applicable in the City to remove the national permitted 
development right by May 2019 be noted. 
 
8.7 Department of the Built Environment, Business Plan Progress 

Report for Q2 2015/18  
 
The Committee received a report of the Director of the Built Environment which 
set out the progress made during quarter 2 (July – September) against the 
2015-2018 Business Plan. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 

9. CITY FUND DECLARATION - 125 WOOD STREET, EC2  
The Committee considered a report of the City Surveyor which sought approval 
to declare an area of City Fund land at the junction of Wood Street and 
Goldsmith Street, EC2 to be surplus to requirements. 
 
RESOLVED – That an area of City Fund land situated at the junction of Wood 
Street, EC2 and Goldsmith Street, EC2 and measuring 20 ft2 (1.85 m2) be 
declared surplus to requirements to enable its disposal upon terms to be 
subject to the approval of the Property Investment Board. 
 

10. HOUSING AND PLANNING BILL  
The Committee received a report of the Remembrancer regarding the Housing 
and Planning Bill. 



 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 

11. REVENUE AND CAPITAL BUDGETS - 2016/17  
The Committee considered a report of the Chamberlain, Director of the Built 
Environment and the Director of Culture, Heritage and Libraries regarding the 
revenue and capital budgets for 2016/2016. 
 
RESOLVED – That, 

a) the latest 2015/16 revenue budget be noted; 
b) the provisional 2016/17 revenue budget be approved for submission to 

the Finance Committee;  
c) the draft capital budget be approved; and 
d) the Chamberlain be authorised to revise these budgets for changes to 

the Additional Works Programme and in respect of recharges. 
 

12. OPERATIONAL PROPERTY  
The Committee received a report of the Chamberlain and City Surveyor 
regarding the Operation Property Review. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 

13. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE 
COMMITTEE  
East-West Superhighway – A Member raised concern regarding the East-
West superhighway and requested that officers discuss with Transport for 
London the need to improve access from Upper and Lower Thames Street to 
ensure the needs of residents were met.  It was agreed to submit a report to the 
Committee which provided guidance on what options were available in terms of 
amending a traffic order. 
 
Section 106 Agreements – It was agreed to report back to the Committee on 
S106 Agreements in order to prevent any issues or delays.  
 

14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT  
There were no items of urgent business. 
 

15. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC  
RESOLVED - That under Section 100(A) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items on the grounds 
that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part I 
of the Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act. 
 

16. HIGHWAY MAINTENANCE CONTRACT RATE  
The Committee considered a report of the Director of the Built Environment 
regarding the Highway Maintenance Contract rate. 
 
 
 



17. DEBT ARREARS - DEPARTMENT OF THE BUILT ENVIRONMENT - 
PERIOD ENDING 30/09/15  
The Committee received a report of the Director of the Built Environment which 
updated on the arrears of invoiced income as at 30th September 2015. 
 

18. PUBLIC CAR PARKS – PROVISION OF LIFE CARE PLANS FOR EACH 
MULTI STOREY CAR PARK STRUCTURE  
The Committee considered a report of the City Surveyor and the Director of the 
Built Environment regarding the provision of Life Care Plans for each Multi 
Storey Car Park. 
 

19. NON-PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF 
THE COMMITTEE  
There were no questions. 
 

20. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT 
AND WHICH THE COMMITTEE AGREES SHOULD BE CONSIDERED 
WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED  
There were no items of urgent business. 
 

 
 
The meeting closed at 12.45 pm 
 
 
 

 

Chairman 
 
 
 
Contact Officer: Katie Odling 
tel. no.: 020 7332 3414 
katie.odling@cityoflondon.gov.uk 
 


